## Planning Commission Minutes February 25, 2019

ABSENT

Engineer

1. ROLL CALL - Meeting was called to order by Chairman Robert Mann. A quorum was present.

PRESENT
Robert Mann, Chair
Gerry Harris
Howard Carter – arrived at 6:15 PM
Chad Ball
Bobby Wilson
Judy Horne
Jay Moore

Toni Lindsey

City Employees Present: Ernie Penn, Mayor;

Melissa McCarville, City Business Manager; Rick

Bramall, City Inspector; Chris Brackett, City

2. Approval of Minutes: January 28, 2018 Minutes were approved as written.

3. Comments from Citizens: No comments from the Public.

## **Public Hearing:**

4. Preliminary Plat for Red Canyon Subdivision presented by Jorgensen & Associates for property located north of Goosecreek Road and west of Double Springs Road:

Jared Inman of Jorgensen & Associates was present to discuss the request. He said the first phase in the east section located on Double Springs Road will be 50 residential units. Street improvements are planned for the far side of Double Springs. Mr. Inman had no objections to the conditions listed in City Engineer Chris Brackett's memo which stated:

"The Preliminary Plat for the Red Canyon Subdivision has been reviewed and it is our opinion that the Planning Commission's approval should be conditional on the following comments.

- 1. The fire hydrant locations shown on the plat and the utility plans must be reviewed and approved by the Fire Department.
- 2. The water and sewer improvements must be reviewed and approved by the City of Fayetteville Engineering Department and the Arkansas Department of Health prior to any further construction activities.
- 3. Payment in lieu of Park Land Conveyance will be required for this subdivision. This fee will be \$600 per single family unit (\$30, 600). If Park Land Dedication is requested prior to final plat, then the dedication must be approved by the Planning Commission.

- 4. A completed Grading Permit Application and fee must be submitted prior to any mass grading on the site. The owner, their engineering consultant, and their contractor responsible for the best management practices will be required to attend this conference.
- 5. After a final review set of plans and drainage report has been approved by Olsson, the applicant should submit to the City three (3) sets of full size plans and two (2) sets of half size plans, and two (2) more copies of the final drainage report that have been sealed by the engineer for final approval and distribution."

Mr. Inman stated that this presented no issues. When asked by Chad Ball about their plans for a park, Mr. Inman stated that in the first phase they will be paying the fees rather than proceeding with land dedication. In future phases they will dedicate land for a park, due to the expense of the fees.

## <u>Public Comment – (16 adjacent property owners were in attendance):</u>

Michael Craig -452 Goldfinch Drive, represented Silverthorne II Subdivision POA. Traffic is one the main concerns since the plat shows McLeod serving as one entrance into the new Red Canyon development and they believe that would create speeding drivers on McLeod. He explained that many children and elderly residents live in their subdivision. Chris Brackett explained that for each 25 or more houses in a subdivision Fire Code requires two entrances. Rick Brammall said there are methods, such as narrowing a street, to slow down traffic.

In addition the residents fear their property values will decrease because of the new subdivision having smaller lots and houses while their average home size is 2,800 square feet.

Michelle Decano - 297 N. Double Springs Road: (Farmington Land Holdings)
She had many questions which were answered after the Public Comment concluded.
When will construction begin? Mr. Inman said it is always difficult to estimate start dates because of numerous requirements being met and weather issues. Hopefully, they will begin first land work in six to twelve months.

Lot size/ house size? Rick Bramatl said the R-1 requirements are 1,800 square foot house and lots a minimum of 10,000 square feet. Later in the meeting, a covenants section of the warranty deed document for this subdivision was produced which included:

"<u>Deed Restriction</u>: Any subdivision developed upon the aforementioned lands by the Grantee, its successors or assigns shall be accompanied by recorded protective covenants for said subdivision requiring at least 70% of any homes built thereon to be no less than 2,000 square feet with the remaining 30% of any homes built thereon to be no less than 1,850 square feet..."

This document will be referred to City Attorney Steve Tennant for his review.

Utilities construction? It was noted that the developer must meet all codes and utility requirements.

Phases? Mr. Inman explained that the startup of a new phase will depend upon how quickly the homes sell. He could not give any estimate of how many phases or when they would be started.

Size of setbacks? Robert Mann said the R-1 zone sets the requirements at 10 feet side and 20 feet rear (plus there could be an additional utility easement in rear.)

Would developer be required to provide privacy fencing? No. The City's subdivision requirements do not require privacy fencing for subdivisions.

Phyllis Young - 5462 Goose Creek- Drain Rd: She was very concerned about additional flooding that could be created. She said there is already road flooding on Goose Creek Road. Chris Brackett explained that the development would not necessarily improve the drainage and flooding problem presently experienced. However, the development cannot increase the flooding problem. If it does, they injured parties could deal with the engineer on the project because they are responsible for careful engineering to prevent additional runoff. Mr. Inman said there will be a very large detention pond and a small pond in the subdivision which should contain all the runoff created by the subdivision. At first, the detention ponds will be maintained by the developer, and then it will be turned over to the POA for maintenance.

Chad Ball expressed concern with the fact that detention pond maintenance seems to always be a challenging problem.

David Mahan - 412 Goose Creek: He had environmental concerns if they will be installing an elevated sewer crossing which he believed would affect the hydrology of drainage in the area. Without this new subdivision, he has seen "scouring" and farmers have had to pull rocks and gravel from their fields. It was noted that there are 4 creek crossings on the proposed plan.

Another concern was the potential for traffic wrecks because the south entrance/exit of the subdivision is located on a blind curve on Double Springs Road. He suggested a lower speed limit through that area.

Also, he appealed for protection of a large stand of trees on the land because of their beauty and because they provide a much-needed corridor of wildlife in the area.

Leslie Gibson – 690 McCloud: She said there are several other entrances planned in addition to the connection with McLeod in Silverstone Subdivision. She says cars already drive too fast on McLeod now and can visualize a worse problem if that becomes the north entrance into Red Canyon Subdivision.

## **City Comment:**

Chairman Robert Mann reminded the group that tonight all that is being considered is the first phase which consists of 51 lots. Also, Mr. Inman said that at Chris Brackett's request they had shown how the entire development *might* appear so they could show general location of drainage and other improvements such as Double Springs widening, curb and gutter and utilities. Also, the plan shown this evening is just the Preliminary Plat. They will be required to come back to the Planning Commission again with their Final Plat.

Chad Ball asked if the developer would be required to meet both Fayetteville and Farmington's standards and the answer is yes. Also discussed was sewer capacity for this subdivision and future ones that might be built in the area. Melissa McCarville noted that it is economically sound to have more homes connected to the sewer system since this helps pay for Farmington's sewer system and lowers the cost burden to the City.

Another resident asked if Double Springs would be closed at any time during construction on that road. He was assured that the road could not be completely closed although one lane might have to be closed occasionally.

Judy Horne asked Mr. Inman to be sure to express the commissioners' and Silverstone residents' various strong concerns to developer such as the proposed road connection to McLeod, environmental concerns and drainage issues.

Robert Mann called the question to approve the Preliminary Plat for Red Canyon Subdivision Phase I, with conditions from City Engineer Chris Brackett and also the request for an opinion from City Attorney Steve Tennant regarding the Covenant specifications. Upon roll call, the motion passed unanimously.

**5.** Adjournment: Having no further business, meeting was adjourned.

Judy Horne - Secretary

Robert Mann - Chair